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Quoth Selma to Selim, 'Hasten not to slay him, but ponder the matter and consider the issue to which it may lead; for whoso considereth not the
issues [of his actions], fortune is no friend to him.' Then they arose on the morrow and occupied themselves with devising how they should turn
away their mother from that man, and she forebode mischief from them, by reason of that which she saw in their eyes of alteration, for that she was
keen of wit and crafty. So she took precaution for herself against her children and Selma said to Selim, 'Thou seest that whereinto we have fallen
through this woman, and indeed she hath gotten wind of our purpose and knoweth that we have discovered her secret. So, doubtless, she will plot
against us the like of that which we plot for her; for indeed up to now she had concealed her affair, and now she will forge lies against us;
wherefore, methinks, there is a thing [fore-]written to us, whereof God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) knew in His foreknowledge
and wherein He executeth His ordinances.' 'What is that?' asked he, and she said, 'It is that we arise, I and thou, and go forth this night from this
land and seek us a land wherein we may live and witness nought of the doings of yonder traitress; for whoso is absent from the eye is absent from
the heart, and quoth one of the poets in the following verse:.? ? ? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.Then he gave the cup to the Khalif, saying,
"Drink [and may] health and soundness [attend it]! It doth away disease and bringeth healing and setteth the runnels of health abroach.".Weaver
who became a Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The ii. 21..So, when he arose in the morning, he repaired to the vizier and repeated to him
that which the old woman had taught him; whereat the vizier marvelled and said to him, 'What sayst thou of a man, who seeth in his house four
holes, and in each a viper offering to come out and kill him, and in his house are four staves and each hole may not be stopped but with the ends of
two staves? How shall he stop all the holes and deliver himself from the vipers?' When the merchant heard this, there betided him [of concern]
what made him forget the first and he said to the vizier, 'Grant me time, so I may consider the answer.' 'Go out,' replied the vizier, 'and bring me the
answer, or I will seize thy good.'.? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story xxxi.Presently, the king arose from the wine-chamber and taking his wife by the
hand, repaired with her to the chamber in which he slept. He opened the door and entering, saw the youth lying on the bed, whereupon he turned to
his wife and said to her, "What doth this youth here? This fellow cometh not hither but on thine account." Quoth she, "I have no knowledge of
him." With this, the youth awoke and seeing the king, sprang up and prostrated himself before him, and Azadbekht said to him, "O vile of origin,
(102) O lack-loyalty, what hath prompted thee to outrage my dwelling?" And he bade imprison him in one place and the woman in another..When
the morning morrowed, they found themselves reduced to a fourth part of their number and there was not one of them had dismounted from his
horse. So they made sure of destruction and Hudheifeh came out between the ranks (now he was reckoned for a thousand cavaliers) and cried out,
saying, "Harkye, my masters of Baghdad! Let none come forth to me but your Amir, so I may talk with him and he with me; and he shall meet me
in single combat and I will meet him, and may he who is void of offence come off safe!" Then he repeated his speech and said, "Why do I not hear
your Amir return me an answer?" But Saad, the amir of the army of Baghdad, [replied not to him], and indeed his teeth chattered in his head,
whenas he heard him summon him to single combat..?STORY OF THE KING WHO KNEW THE QUINTESSENCE (204) OF THINGS..As they
were thus engaged, behold, up came the dancers and mountebanks, with their pipes and drums, whilst one of their number forewent them, with a
great banner in his hand, and played all manner antics with his voice and limbs. When they came to the Courthouse, the Cadi exclaimed, "I seek
refuge with God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant laughed, but said nothing. Then they entered and saluting his highness the Cadi, kissed
Alaeddin's hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of our uncle! Indeed, thou solacest our eyes in that which thou dost, and we beseech God
to cause the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath honoured us by admitting thee to his alliance and allotted us a part in his high rank and
dignity." When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his wit and he was confounded and his face flushed with anger and he said to his son-in-law,
"What words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest thou not, O my lord, that I am of this tribe? Indeed this man is the son of my mother's
brother and that other the son of my father's brother, and I am only reckoned of the merchants [by courtesy]!".Midst colours, my colour excelleth in
light, ii. 258..Meanwhile, Selim abode with the cook a whole year's space, earning him two dinars every day; and when his affair was prolonged,
the cook inclined unto him and took compassion on him, on condition that, if he let him go, he should not discover his fashion to the Sultan, for
that it was his wont every little while to entrap a man and carry him to his house and slay him and take his money and cook his flesh and give it to
the folk to eat. So he said to him, 'O youth, wilt thou that I release thee from this thy plight, on condition that thou be reasonable and discover not
aught of thine affair ever?' And Selim answered, 'I will swear to thee by whatsoever oath thou choosest that I will keep thy secret and will not speak
one syllable against thy due, what while I abide on life.' Quoth the cook, 'I purpose to send thee forth with my brother and cause thee travel with
him on the sea, on condition that thou be unto him a boughten slave; and when he cometh to the land of Hind, he shall sell thee and thus wilt thou
be delivered from prison and slaughter.' And Selim said, 'It is well: be it as thou sayst, may God the Most High requite thee with good!'.? ? ? ? ? w.
The Sharper and the Merchants dccccxv.She abode with Ins ben Cais twelve years, during which time he was blessed with no children by her;
wherefore his breast was straitened, by reason of the failure of lineage, and he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child. Accordingly the queen
conceived, by permission of God the Most High; and when the days of her pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to a maid-child, than
whom never saw eyes a goodlier, for that her face was as it were a pure pearl or a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full moon breaking
forth of a cloud, extolled be the perfection of Him who created her from vile water (51) and made her a delight to the beholders! When her father
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saw her on this wise of loveliness, his reason fled for joy, and when she grew up, he taught her the art of writing and polite letters (52) and
philosophy and all manner of tongues. So she excelled the folk of her time and overpassed her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard of her and
all of them desired to look upon her..So the chamberlain went about that which he needed and assembling his wife's kinsfolk, said to them, 'I am
resolved to put away my wife.' They took this ill of him and complained of him and summoning him before the king, sat pleading with him. Now
the king had no knowledge of that which had passed; so he said to the chamberlain, 'Why wilt thou put her away and how can thy soul consent unto
this and why takest thou unto thyself a goodly piece of land and after forsakest it? 'May God amend the king!' answered the husband. 'By Allah, O
king, I saw therein the track of the lion and fear to enter the land, lest the lion devour me; and indeed the like of my affair with her is that which
befell between the old woman and the draper's wife.' 'What is their story?' asked the king; and the chamberlain said, 'Know, O king, that.Now the
king had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place; and when he was weary of looking for his death and the term of his life
seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and they said, 'The vizier is the king's counsellor and but for him, there
would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin of the vizier, but could find no means of accomplishing his design;
and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest thou will advantage us in this?' Quoth she, 'What is it?' And he replied,
'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to devoutness with all his might and biddeth him thereto, and indeed the king is
infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou sayst truly; but how shall we do with
him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she, 'Thou shall have my help in whatsoever
thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule and dissemble it artfully.'.When Zuheir heard his words, he bade smite off his
head; but his Vizier said to him, "Slay him not, till his friend be present." So he commanded the two slaves to fetch his friend; whereupon they
repaired to El Abbas and called to him, saying, "O youth, answer the summons of King Zuheir." "What would the king with me?" asked he, and
they answered, "We know not." Quoth he, "Who gave the king news of me?" "We went to draw water," answered they, "and found a man by the
water. So we questioned him of his case, but he would not acquaint us therewith; wherefore we carried him perforce to King Zuheir, who
questioned him of his case and he told him that he was going to Akil. Now Akil is the king's enemy and he purposeth to betake himself to his camp
and make prize of his offspring and cut off his traces." "And what," asked El Abbas, "hath Akil done with King Zuheir?" And they replied, "He
engaged for himself that he would bring the king every year a thousand dinars and a thousand she-camels, besides a thousand head of thoroughbred
horses and two hundred black slaves and fifty slave-girls; but it hath reached the king that Akil purposeth to give nought of this; wherefore he is
minded to go to him. So hasten thou with us, ere the king be wroth with thee and with us.".114. The Angel of Death and the Rich King
cccclxii.Here they halted and took up their lodging with the old man, who questioned the husband of his case and that of his brother and the reason
of their journey, and he said, 'I purpose to go with my brother, this sick man, to the holy woman, her whose prayers are answered, so she may pray
for him and God may make him whole by the blessing of her prayers.' Quoth the villager, 'By Allah, my son is in a parlous plight for sickness and
we have heard that the holy woman prayeth for the sick and they are made whole. Indeed, the folk counsel me to carry him to her, and behold, I
will go in company with you. And they said, 'It is well.' So they passed the night in that intent and on the morrow they set out for the dwelling of
the holy woman, this one carrying his son and that his brother..Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter.Then, when it was night, she brought her
to me, after she had adorned her and perfumed her, and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of thee." When she came to
bed with me, I said in myself, "Verily, this damsel (216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and drew not nigh unto her, but
arose forthright and betaking myself to my wife, lay with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived by me and accomplishing
the time of her pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the utterest, and she hath inherited
her mother's wit and her father's comeliness..Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the, iii. 171..80.
The Schoolmaster who fell in Love by Report dclxv.Then we sat down on the edge of the estrade and presently I espied a closet beside me; so I
looked into it and my friend said to me, 'What seest thou?' Quoth I, 'I see therein good galore and bodies of murdered folk. Look.' So he looked and
said, 'By Allah, we are lost men!' And we fell a-weeping, I and he. As we were thus, behold, there came in upon us, by the door at which we had
entered, four naked men, with girdles of leather about their middles, and made for my friend. He ran at them and dealing one of them a buffet,
overthrew him, whereupon the other three fell all upon him. I seized the opportunity to escape, what while they were occupied with him, and
espying a door by my side, slipped into it and found myself in an underground chamber, without window or other issue. So I gave myself up for
lost and said, 'There is no power and no virtue save in God the Most High, the Supreme!' Then I looked to the top of the vault and saw in it a range
of glazed lunettes; so I clambered up for dear life, till I reached the lunettes, and I distracted [for fear]. I made shift to break the glass and
scrambling out through the frames, found a wall behind them. So I bestrode the wall and saw folk walking in the road; whereupon I cast myself
down to the ground and God the Most High preserved me, so that I reached the earth, unhurt. The folk flocked round me and I acquainted them
with my story..50. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Merchant's Sister Night ccxlvi."If it must be and no help, admit Jerir." So Adi went forth and
admitted Jerir, who entered, saying:.? ? ? ? ? A sun [is my love;] but his heat in mine entrails still rageth, concealed; A moon, in the hearts of the
folk he riseth, and not in the sky..? ? ? ? ? Wherefore fair patience look thou use, for sure 'tis praiseworthy; Yea, and its issues evermore are blessed
and benign;.When the king heard this, he said in himself, "Since the tither repented, in consequence of the admonitions [of the woodcutter], it
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behoves that I spare this vizier, so I may hear the story of the thief and the woman." And he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging..Wife, The
King and his Chamberlain's, ii. 53..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police dciv.? ? ? ? ? Then get thee gone nor covet that which
thou shall ne'er obtain; So shall it be, although the time seem near and the event..Now this letter was written with ultramarine upon the skin of the
hog-deer, the which is goodlier than parchment or paper and inclineth unto yellow, and was to the following effect: 'From the King of Hind, before
whom are a thousand elephants and on the battlements of his palace a thousand jewels, [to the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, greeting]. To proceed:
(209) we send thee some small matter of presents, which do thou accept and be to us as a brother and a friend, for that the love of thee aboundeth in
our heart and we would have thee to know that we look to thee for an answer. Indeed, we are sharers with thee in love and fear, ceasing (210) never
to do thee honour; and for a beginning, we send thee the Book of the Quintessence of Balms and a present after the measure of that which is fallen
to our lot. Indeed, this is unworthy of thy rank, but we beseech thee, O brother, to favour us by accepting it, and peace be on thee!'.? ? ? ? ? m. The
Goldsmith and the Cashmere Singing-Girl dccccxc.When El Abbas heard these words from the damsel, his heart irked him for Mariyeh and her
case was grievous to him; so he said to Shefikeh, "Canst thou avail to bring me in company with her, so haply I may discover her affair and allay
that which aileth her?" "Yes," answered the damsel, "I can do that, and thine will be the bounty and the favour." So he arose and followed her, and
she forewent him, till they came to the palace. Then she [opened and] locked behind them four-and-twenty doors and made them fast with bolts;
and when he came to Mariyeh, he found her as she were the setting sun, cast down upon a rug of Taifi leather, (111) among cushions stuffed with
ostrich down, and not a limb of her quivered. When her maid saw her in this plight, she offered to cry out; but El Abbas said to her, "Do it not, but
have patience till we discover her affair; and if God the Most High have decreed the ending of her days, wait till thou have opened the doors to me
and I have gone forth. Then do what seemeth good to thee.".Mariyeh opened the mantle, and when she saw that necklace, and indeed the place was
illumined with the lustre thereof, she looked at her slave-girl and said to her, "By Allah, O Shefikeh, one look at him were liefer to me than all that
my hand possesseth! Would I knew what I shall do, whenas Baghdad is empty of him and I hear no tidings of him!" Then she wept and calling for
inkhorn* and paper and pen of brass, wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Between mine eyes and wake ye have your dwelling-place, and thus My
tears flow on unceasingly, my sighs know no relent..Say, by the lightnings of thy teeth and thy soul's pure desire, iii. 19..When El Abbas heard
Hudheifeh's challenge and saw Saad in this case, he came up to the latter and said to him, "Wilt thou give me leave to reply to him and I will stand
thee in stead in the answering of him and the going forth to battle with him and will make myself thy sacrifice?" Saad looked at him and seeing
valour shining from between his eyes, said to him, "O youth, by the virtue of the Chosen [Prophet,] (whom God bless and keep,) tell me [who thou
art and] whence thou comest to our succour." "This is no place for questioning," answered the prince; and Saad said to him, "O champion, up and at
Hudheifeh! Yet, if his devil prove too strong for thee, afflict not thyself in thy youth." (71) Quoth El Abbas, "It is of Allah that help is to be
sought," (72) and taking his arms, fortified his resolution and went down [into the field], as he were a castle of the castles or a piece of a
mountain..When her husband came home, she said to him, 'I desire to go a-pleasuring.' And he said, ' With all my heart.' So he went, till he came to
a goodly place, abounding in vines and water, whither he carried her and pitched her a tent beside a great tree; and she betook herself to a place
beside the tent and made her there an underground hiding-place, [in which she hid her lover]. Then said she to her husband, 'I desire to mount this
tree.' And he said, 'Do so.' So she climbed up and when she came to the top of the tree, she cried out and buffeted her face, saying, 'Lewd fellow
that thou art, are these thy usages? Thou sworest [fidelity to me] and liedst.' And she repeated her speech twice and thrice..When she had made an
end of her verses, Er Reshid said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.' 'By Allah, O
my lord,' answered she, 'thou sayst sooth.' And she took his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and saw riches
such as neither words could describe nor registers avail to set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls and
magnificent dresses of honour, adorned with pearls and jewels and embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es
Shuhba had bestowed on her of those carpets, which she had brought with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar
possessed, and those tables inlaid with pearls and jewels and those vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the
head of the circumcised boy, and those dresses of honour, which Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays
wherein were those riches; brief, she showed him treasures the like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to
describe and whereat all who looked thereon were amazed..? ? ? ? ? z. The Stolen Purse dcv.? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful Wife dccccxix.An
if ye'd of evil be quit, look that no evil ye do, ii. 192..15. Ghanim ben Eyoub the Slave of Love cccxxxii.Man and his Fair Wife, The Foul-favoured,
ii. 61..Then they arose and went up to the palace, whereupon the trays of food were brought and they ate and drank; after which quoth Queen Es
Shuhba, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to us, by way of thankoffering for thy deliverance, and favour us with that which shall solace our minds, for that indeed
my mind hath been occupied with thee.' Quoth Tuhfeh 'Hearkening and obedience, O my lady.' So she improvised and sang the following
verses:.When the boy grew up, his father feared for him from poverty and change of case, so he said to him, 'Dear my son, know that in my youth I
wronged my brothers in the matter of our father's good, and I see thee in weal; but, if thou [come to] need, ask not of one of them nor of any other,
for I have laid up for thee in yonder chamber a treasure; but do not thou open it until thou come to lack thy day's food.' Then he died, and his
wealth, which was a great matter, fell to his son. The young man had not patience to wait till he had made an end of that which was with him, but
rose and opened the chamber, and behold, it was [empty and its walls were] whitened, and in its midst was a rope hanging down and half a score
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bricks, one upon another, and a scroll, wherein was written, 'Needs must death betide; so hang thyself and beg not of any, but kick away the bricks,
so there may be no escape (225) for thee, and thou shall be at rest from the exultation of enemies and enviers and the bitterness of poverty.'.Now
the late king had left a wife and a daughter, and the people would fain have married the latter to the new king, to the intent that the kingship might
not pass out of the old royal family. So they proposed to him that he should take her to wife, and he promised them this, but put them off from him,
(64) of his respect for the covenant he had made with his former wife, to wit, that he would take none other to wife than herself. Then he betook
himself to fasting by day and standing up by night [to pray], giving alms galore and beseeching God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!)
to reunite him with his children and his wife, the daughter of his father's brother..As for the eunuch, the chamberlain, who had counselled King
Dadbin [not to slay her, but] to [cause] carry her to the desert [and there abandon her], she bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and said
to him, "The like of thee it behoveth kings to hold in favour and set in high place, for that thou spokest loyally and well, and a man is still requited
according to his deed." And Kisra the king invested him with the governance of one of the provinces of his empire. Know, therefore, O king,"
continued the youth, "that whoso doth good is requited therewith and he who is guiltless of sin and reproach feareth not the issue of his affair. And
I, O king, am free from guilt, wherefore I trust in God that He will show forth the truth and vouchsafe me the victory over enemies and enviers.".As
the version of the sixth and seventh voyages of Sindbad the Sailor contained in (197) the Calcutta Edition (1814-18) of the first two hundred Nights
and in the text of the Voyages published by M. Langles (Paris, 1814) differs very materially from that of the complete Calcutta (1839-42) Edition
(198) (which is, in this case, practically identical with those of Boulac and Breslau), adopted by me as my standard text in the translation of "The
Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night," the story of the seventh voyage in particular turning upon an altogether different set of incidents,
related nearly as in the old version of M. Galland, I now give a translation of the text of the two voyages in question afforded by the Calcutta
(1814-18) Edition, corrected and completed by collation with that of M. Langles, from which it differs only in being slightly less full. It will be
observed that in this version of the story the name Sindbad is reserved for the Sailor, the porter being called Hindbad..Daughter of the Poor Old
Man, The Rich Man who married his Fair, i. 247..? ? ? ? ? Beauty on his cheek hath written, "Blest be Allah, He who created this enchanting
wight!".? ? ? ? ? q. The Shepherd and the Thief dccccxxi.131. The Queen of the Serpents cccclxxxii.So Ishac returned to the slave-dealer and said
to him, 'Harkye, Gaffer Said!*' 'At thy service, O my lord,' answered the old man; and Ishac said, 'In the corridor is a cell and therein a damsel pale
of colour. What is her price in money and how much dost thou ask for her?, Quoth the slave-dealer, 'She whom thou mentionest is called Tuhfet el
Hemca.' (174) 'What is the meaning of El Hemca?' asked Ishac, and the old man replied, 'Her price hath been paid down an hundred times and she
still saith, "Show me him who desireth to buy me;" and when I show her to him, she saith, "This fellow is not to my liking; he hath in him such and
such a default." And in every one who would fain buy her she allegeth some default or other, so that none careth now to buy her and none seeketh
her, for fear lest she discover some default in him.' Quoth Ishac, 'She seeketh presently to sell herself; so go thou to her and enquire of her and see
her price and send her to the palace.' 'O my lord,' answered Said, 'her price is an hundred dinars, though, were she whole of this paleness that is
upon her face, she would be worth a thousand; but folly and pallor have diminished her value; and behold, I will go to her and consult her of this.'
So he betook himself to her, and said to her, 'Wilt thou be sold to Ishac ben Ibrahim el Mausili?' 'Yes,' answered she, and he said, 'Leave
frowardness, (175) for to whom doth it happen to be in the house of Ishac the boon-companion?' (176).? ? ? ? ? a. The First Voyage of Sindbad the
Sailor.53. Abou Hassan es Ziyadi and the Man from Khorassan Night ccxlix.We abode thus till the setting-in of the time of mid-afternoon, when
she said, "Needs must I wash before I go." Quoth I, "Get water wherewithal we may wash," and pulled out from my pocket about a score of
dirhems, thinking to give them to her; but she said, "I seek refuge with God!" and brought out of her pocket a handful of silver, saying, "But for
destiny and that God hath caused the love of thee fall into my heart, there had not happened that which hath happened." Quoth I, "Take this in
requital of that which thou hast spent;" and she said, "O my lord, by and by, whenas companionship is prolonged between us, thou wilt see if the
like of me looketh unto money and gain or no." Then she took a pitcher of water and going into the lavatory, washed (111) and presently coming
forth, prayed and craved pardon of God the Most High for that which she had done..?STORY OF THE MAN OF KHORASSAN, HIS SON AND
HIS GOVERNOR..The Fifteenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? God knows I ne'er recalled thy memory to my thought, But still with brimming tears
straightway mine eyes were fraught;.?THE TENTH OFFICER'S STORY..Quoth the merchant, 'Indeed, it is as the old man avoucheth and he is an
excellent judge.' And the king said, 'Increase his allowance.' But the old man stood still and did not go away. So the king said to him, 'Why dost
thou not go about thy business?' And he answered, 'My business is with the king.' 'Name what thou wouldst have,' said the king, and the other
replied, 'I would have thee question me of the quintessences of men, even as thou hast questioned me of the quintessences of horses.' Quoth the
king, 'We have no occasion to question thee of [this].' But the old man replied, 'I have occasion to acquaint thee.' 'Say what thou pleasest,' rejoined
the king, and the old man said, 'Verily, the king is the son of a baker.' Quoth the king 'How knowest thou that?' And the other replied, 'Know, O
king, that I have examined into degrees and dignities (210) and have learnt this.'.? ? ? ? ? Quoth I, "Thou overcurtainest the morning with the
night;" And she, "Not so; it is the moon that with the dark I shroud.".Then Iblis took the cup and signed to Tuhfeh to sing; and she said,
'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tuning it, sang the following verses:.Then she was silent, and when the king heard her speech
and profited by that which she said, he summoned up his reasoning faculties and cleansed his heart and caused his understanding revert [to the right
way] and turned [with repentance] to God the Most High and said in himself, "Since there befell the kings of the Chosroes more than that which
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hath befallen me, never, whilst I abide [on life], shall I cease to blame myself [for that which I did in the slaughter of the daughters of the folk]. As
for this Shehrzad, her like is not found in the lands; so extolled be the perfection of Him who appointed her a means for the deliverance of His
creatures from slaughter and oppression!" Then he arose from his session and kissed her head, whereat she rejoiced with an exceeding joy, she and
her sister Dinarzad..Speedy Relief of God, Of the, i. 174..Whenas mine eyes behold thee not, that day, iii. 47..32. The Mock Khalif cclxxxvi.105.
Ali Noureddin and the Frank King's Daughter dcccxxxi.[One day], as the ship was sailing along, and we unknowing where we were, behold, the
captain came down [from the mast] and casting his turban from his head, fell to buffeting his face and plucking at his beard and weeping and
supplicating [God for deliverance]. We asked him what ailed him, and he answered, saying, 'Know, O my masters, that the ship is fallen among
shallows and drifteth upon a sand-bank of the sea. Another moment [and we shall be upon it]. If we clear the bank, [well and good]; else, we are all
dead men and not one of us will be saved; wherefore pray ye to God the Most High, so haply He may deliver us from these deadly perils, or we
shall lose our lives.' So saying, he mounted [the mast] and set the sail, but at that moment a contrary wind smote the ship, and it rose upon the crest
of the waves and sank down again into the trough of the sea..The Twentieth Night of the Month.."He shall not come in to me. Who is at the door,
other than he?" "El Akhtel et Teghlibi," (56) answered Adi; and Omar said, "He is the unbeliever who says in his verse ..." [And he repeated the
following:].When the dead man found himself alone, he sprang up, as he were a Satan, and donning the washer's clothes, (39) took the bowls and
water-can and wrapped them up in the napkins. Then be took his shroud under his arm and went out. The doorkeepers thought that he was the
washer and said to him, 'Hast thou made an end of the washing, so we may tell the Amir?' 'Yes,' answered the sharper and made off to his lodging,
where he found El Merouzi soliciting his wife and saying to her, 'Nay, by thy life, thou wilt never again look upon his face; for that by this time he
is buried. I myself escaped not from them but after travail and trouble, and if he speak, they will put him to death.' Quoth she, 'And what wilt thou
have of me?' 'Accomplish my desire of thee,' answered he, 'and heal my disorder, for I am better than thy husband.' And he fell a-toying with
her..Then she told him the story of Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, with Anca, daughter of the wind, and described to him her dwelling-place and
her island, whereupon quoth Er Reshid, 'O Tuhfet es Sedr, (252) tell me of El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour; is she of the Jinn or of mankind or
of the birds? For this long time have I desired to find one who should tell me of her.' 'It is well, O Commander of the Faithful,' answered Tuhfeh. 'I
asked the queen of this and she acquainted me with her case and told me who built her the palace.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'I conjure thee by Allah, tell it
me.' And Tuhfeh answered, 'It is well,' and proceeded to tell him. And indeed he was amazed at that which he heard from her and what she told him
and at that which she had brought back of jewels and jacinths of various colours and preciots stones of many kinds, such as amazed the beholder
and confounded thought and mind. As for this, it was the means of the enrichment of the Barmecides and the Abbasicles, and they abode in their
delight..The Tenth Night of the Month..King Ibrahim and his Son, Story of, i. 138..? ? ? ? ? Tow'rds El Akil my journey I take; to visit him, The
wastes in praise and safety I traverse, without fear,.153. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia iccxxxviii.After a few days, his
brother returned and finding him healed of his sickness, said to him, 'Tell me, O my brother, what was the cause of thy sickness and thy pallor, and
what is the cause of the return of health to thee and of rosiness to thy face after this?' So he acquainted him with the whole case and this was
grievous to him; but they concealed their affair and agreed to leave the kingship and fare forth pilgrim-wise, wandering at a venture, for they
deemed that there had befallen none the like of this which had befallen them. [So they went forth and wandered on at hazard] and as they
journeyed, they saw by the way a woman imprisoned in seven chests, whereon were five locks, and sunken in the midst of the salt sea, under the
guardianship of an Afrit; yet for all this that woman issued forth of the sea and opened those locks and coming forth of those chests, did what she
would with the two brothers, after she had circumvented the Afrit..The company marvelled at this story and the ninth officer came forward and
said, 'I will tell you a right goodly story I heard at a wedding..Now I had questioned her of her name and she answered, "My name is Rihaneh," and
described to me her dwelling-place. When I saw her make the ablution, I said in myself, "This woman doth on this wise, and shall I not do the like
of her?" Then said I to her, "Belike thou wilt seek us another pitcher of water?" So she went out to the housekeeper and said to her, "Take this para
and fetch us water therewith, so we may wash the flags withal." Accordingly, the housekeeper brought two pitchers of water and I took one of them
and giving her my clothes, entered the lavatory and washed..One day, King Suleiman Shah went in to his brother's daughter and kissing her head,
said to her, 'Thou art my daughter and dearer to me than a child, for the love of thy father deceased; wherefore I am minded to marry thee to one of
my sons and appoint him my heir apparent, so he may be king after me. Look, then, which thou wilt have of my sons, for that thou hast been reared
with them and knowest them.' The damsel arose and kissing his hand, said to him, 'O my lord, I am thine handmaid and thou art the ruler over me;
so whatsoever pleaseth thee, do, for that thy wish is higher and more honourable and nobler [than mine] and if thou wouldst have me serve thee, [as
a handmaid], the rest of my life, it were liefer to me than any [husband].'.She laughed and answered, 'O my lord, my story is a strange one and my
case extraordinary. Know that I belonged aforetime to a Mughrebi merchant, who bought me, when I was three years old, and there were in his
house many slave-girls and eunuchs; but I was the dearest to him of them all. So he kept me with him and used not to call me but "daughterling,"
and indeed I am presently a clean maid. Now there was with him a damsel, a lutanist, and she reared me and taught me the craft, even as thou seest.
Then was my master admitted to the mercy of God the Most High (184) and his sons divided his good. I fell to the lot of one of them; but it was
only a little while ere he had squandered all his substance and there was left him no tittle of money. So I left the lute, fearing lest I should fall into
the hand of a man who knew not my worth, for that I was assured that needs must my master sell me; and indeed it was but a few days ere he
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carried me forth to the barrack of the slave-merchant who buyeth slave-girls and showeth them to the Commander of the Faithful. Now I desired to
learn the craft; so I refused to be sold to other than thou, till God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) vouchsafed me my desire of thy
presence; whereupon I came out to thee, whenas I heard of thy coming, and besought thee to buy me. Thou healedst my heart and boughtedst me;
and since I entered thy house, O my lord, I have not taken up the lute till now; but to-day, whenas I was quit of the slave-girls, [I took it]; and my
purpose in this was that I might see if my hand were changed (185) or no. As I was singing, I heard a step in the vestibule; so I laid the lute from
my hand and going forth to see what was to do, found thee, O my lord, on this wise.'.Full many a man incited me to infidelity, i. 205..Now the king
had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that pit of old time, and he had died [there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when
his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the king's officers used to talk of this and of the tyranny of the king, and the report spread abroad that the
king was a tyrant, wherefore they fell upon him one day and slew him. Then they sought the well and brought out Abou Sabir therefrom, deeming
him the king's brother, for that he was the nearest of folk to him [in favour] and the likest, and he had been long in the prison. So they doubted not
but that he was the prince in question and said to him, 'Reign thou in thy brother's room, for we have slain him and thou art king in his stead.' But
Abou Sabir was silent and spoke not a word; and he knew that this was the issue of his patience. Then he arose and sitting down on the king's
throne, donned the royal raiment and discovered justice and equity and the affairs [of the realm] prospered [in his hand]; wherefore the folk obeyed
him and the people inclined to him and many were his troops..Thy haters say and those who malice to thee bear, iii. 8.."There was once a king of
the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great eater and drinker and carouser. Now enemies of his made their appearance in certain
parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends said to him, 'O king, the enemy maketh for thee: be on thy guard against him.' Quoth
Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and wealth and men and am not afraid of aught.' Then said his friends to him, 'Seek aid of God,
O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and thine arms and thy men.' But he paid no heed to the speech of his loyal counsellors, and
presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon him and got the victory over him and his trust in other than God the Most High profited
him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of the kings, said to him, 'I come to thee and lay hold upon thy skirts and take refuge with
thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'.Presently, her husband entered and saw the girdle and knew it. Now he was ware of the king's
love for women; so he said to his wife, ' What is this that I see with thee?' Quoth she, 'I will tell thee the truth,' and recounted to him the story; but
he believed her not and doubt entered into his heart. As for the king, he passed that night in chagrin and concern, and when it morrowed, he
summoned the chamberlain and investing him with the governance of one of his provinces, bade him betake himself thither, purposing, after he
should have departed and come to his destination, to foregather with his wife. The chamberlain perceived [his intent] and knew his design; so he
answered, saying, 'Hearkening and obedience. I will go and set my affairs in order and give such charges as may be necessary for the welfare of my
estate; then will I go about the king's occasion.' And the king said, 'Do this and hasten.'.61. Abou Nuwas with the three Boys and the Khalif Haroun
er Reshid ccclxxxi.13. The Wolf and the Fox cxlviii.? ? ? ? ? Upon the table of her cheek beauty hath writ, "Alack, Her charms! 'Twere well thou
refuge sought'st with God incontinent." (119).? ? ? ? ? For nought of worldly fortune I weep! my only joy In seeing thee consisteth and in thy
seeing me..Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of Khorassan, his, i. 218.Issues of Affairs, Of Looking to the, i. 80..When Tuhfeh heard this,
she gave a great cry, that the folk heard her and Kemeriyeh said, 'Relief is at hand.' Then she looked out to them and called to them, saying, 'O
daughters of mine uncle, I am a lonely maid, an exile from folk and country. So, for the love of God the Most High, repeat that song!' So
Kemeriyeh repeated it and Tuhfeh swooned away. When she came to herself, she said to Jemreh, 'By the virtue of the Apostle of God (whom may
He bless and preserve!) except thou suffer me go down to them and look on them and sit with them awhile, [I swear] I will cast myself down from
this palace, for that I am weary of my life and know that I am slain without recourse; wherefore I will slay myself, ere thou pass sentence upon me.'
And she was instant with her in asking..Then the prince's mother bade fetch the five slave-girls to that assembly; whereupon they came and the ten
damsels foregathered. The queen seated five of them on her son's right hand and other five on his left and the folk assembled about them. Then she
bade the five who had remained with her speak forth somewhat of verse, so they might entertain therewith the assembly and that El Abbas might
rejoice therein. Now she had clad them in the richest of raiment and adorned them with trinkets and ornaments and wroughten work of gold and
silver and collars of gold, set with pearls and jewels. So they came forward, with harps and lutes and psalteries and recorders and other instruments
of music before them, and one of them, a damsel who came from the land of China and whose name was Baoutheh, advanced and tightened the
strings of her lute. Then she cried out from the top of her head (127) and improvising, sang the following verses:.When the king heard this story, he
smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? My favours I deny not all the year; Though cessation be
desired, I nothing heed..Then I sang and the captain said, "It is good," Quoth I, "Nay, but thou art loathly." He looked at me and said, "By Allah,
thou shalt never more scent the odour of the world!" But his comrades said to him, "Do it not," and appeased him, till he said, "If it must be so, she
shall abide here a whole year, not going forth." And I said, "I am content to submit to whatsoever pleaseth thee. If I have erred, thou art of those to
whom pertaineth clemency." He shook his head and drank, then arose and went out to do his occasion, what while his comrades were occupied
with what they were about of merry-making and drunkenness and sport. So I winked to my fellows and we slipped out into the corridor. We found
the door open and fled forth, unveiled and knowing not whither we went; nor did we halt till we had left the house far behind and happened on a
cook cooking, to whom said I, "Hast thou a mind to quicken dead folk?" And he said, "Come up." So we went up into the shop, and he said, 'Lie
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down." Accordingly, we lay down and he covered us with the grass, (137) wherewith he was used to kindle [the fire] under the food..When her
master heard this, his reason fled for joy and he went to his friend the draper and said to him, "Thou wast right in the matter of the damsel, for that
she is enamoured of the young Damascene; so how shall I do?" Quoth the other, "Go to the bazaar and when thou seest him, salute him and say to
him, 'Indeed, thy departure the other day, without accomplishing thine occasion, was grievous to me; so, if thou be still minded to buy the girl, I
will abate thee an hundred dinars of that which thou badest for her, by way of hospitable entreatment of thee and making myself agreeable to thee;
for that thou art a stranger in our land.' If he say to thee, 'I have no desire for her' and hold off from thee, know that he will not buy; in which case,
let me know, so I may contrive thee another device; and if he say to thee other than this, conceal not from me aught..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? My severance
to bewail in torment and dismay..? ? ? ? ? I fear me for my body from sickness and unrest, Lest of the fear of sev'rance it be betrayed and slain..? ?
? ? ? And left me all forlorn, to pine for languishment,.Wife, Firouz aad his, i. 209..87. El Mamoun and the Pyramids of Egypt cccxcviii.? ? ? ? ? Or
if to me "I'm absent" thou sayest, "'Tis a lie," My heart replies, bewildered 'twixt doubt and certainty..? ? ? ? ? And horses eke wouldst have led to
thee day by day And girls, high- breasted maids, and damsels black and white,.? ? ? ? ? It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must
suffer that which irks it), go saying, in my fear.There was once in a certain city a woman fair of favour, who had to lover a trooper. Her husband
was a fuller, and when he went out to his business, the trooper used to come to her and abide with her till the time of the fuller's return, when he
would go away. On this wise they abode awhile, till one day the trooper said to his mistress, 'I mean to take me a house near unto thine and dig an
underground passage from my house to thy house, and do thou say to thy husband, "My sister hath been absent with her husband and now they
have returned from their travels; and I have made her take up her sojourn in my neighbourhood, so I may foregather with her at all times. So go
thou to her husband the trooper and offer him thy wares [for sale], and thou wilt see my sister with him and wilt see that she is I and I am she,
without doubt. So, Allah, Allah, go to my sister's husband and give ear to that which he shall say to thee."'.Bihzad, Story of Prince, i. 99..So the
king bade fetch the old man and he came and stood before the Sultan, who showed him the two pearls. Quoth he, 'As for this one, it is worth a
thousand dinars.' And the king said, 'So saith its owner.' 'But for this other,' continued the old man, 'it is worth but five hundred.' The folk laughed
and marvelled at his saying, and the merchant, [the owner of the second pearl], said to him, 'How can this, which is greater of bulk and purer of
water and more perfect of rondure, be less of worth than that?' And the old man answered, 'I have said what is with me.' (208) Then said the king to
him, 'Indeed, the outward appearance thereof is like unto that of the other pearl; why then is it worth but the half of its price?' 'Yes,' answered the
old man, '[its outward resembleth the other]; but its inward is corrupt.' 'Hath a pearl then an outward and an inward?' asked the merchant, and the
old man said, 'Yes. In its inward is a boring worm; but the other pearl is sound and secure against breakage.' Quoth the merchant, 'Give us a token
of this and prove to us the truth of thy saying.' And the old man answered, 'We will break the pearl. If I prove a, liar, here is my head, and if I speak
truth, thou wilt have lost thy pearl.' And the merchant said, 'I agree to that.' So they broke the pearl and it was even as the old man had said, to wit,
in its midst was a boring worm..Then she folded the letter and giving it to her slave-girl, bade her carry it to El Abbas and bring back his answer
thereto. Accordingly, Shefikeh took the letter and carried it to the prince, after the doorkeeper had sought leave of him to admit her. When she
came in to him, she found with him five damsels, as they were moons, clad in [rich] apparel and ornaments; and when he saw her, he said to her,
"What is thine occasion, O handmaid of good?" So she put out her hand to him with the letter, after she had kissed it, and he bade one of his
slave-girls receive it from her. Then he took it from the girl and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport; whereupon "We are God's
and to Him we return!" exclaimed he and calling for ink- horn and paper, wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? An thou'dst vouchsafe to favour
me,'twould lighten my despair, Though but in dreams thine image 'twere that visited my bed..How long will ye admonished be, without avail or
heed? iii. 40..?STORY OF THE THIEF AND THE WOMAN..There was once, in the land of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a woman higher
than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to preserve her from want. It misliked her to marry one who was beneath her;
nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond in writing to the effect that he would still be under her commandment and
forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the man was a weaver and he bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten
thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition aforesaid]..68. Kisra Anoushirwan and the Village Damsel dcliii.11. The
Voyages of Sindbad the Sailor ccxliv.When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth
officer, who was the lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more
extraordinary than this..130. Abulhusn ed Durraj and Abou Jaafer the Leper cccclxxxi.Ye chide at one who weepeth for troubles ever new, iii. 30..?
? ? ? ? c. The Third Old Man's Story ii.Trust in God, Of, 114..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not who sundered us upon the parting day! How many a
body hath he slain, how many a bone laid bare?.The servant said no more to him, but, when it was morning, he acquainted a number of the king's
servants with this and they said, 'This is an opportunity for us. Come let us assemble together and acquaint the king with this, so the young
merchant may lose favour with him and he rid us of him and we be at rest from him.' So they assembled together and going in to the king, said to
him, 'We have a warning we would give thee.' Quoth he, 'And what is your warning?' And they said, 'Yonder youth, the merchant, whom thou hast
taken into favour and whose rank thou hast exalted above the chiefs of the people of thy household, we saw yesterday draw his sword and offer to
fall upon thee, so he might slay thee.' When the king heard this, his colour changed and he said to them, 'Have ye proof of this?' Quoth they, 'What
proof wouldst thou have? If thou desire this, feign thyself drunken again this night and lie down, as if asleep, and watch him, and thou wilt see with
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thine eyes all that we have named to thee.'.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old Man's Story (236) iv.Then he went to fetch that which he had hidden of the
grain, but found it not and returned, perplexed and sorrowful, to the old man, who said to him, 'What aileth thee to be sorrowful?' And he answered,
'Methought thou wouldst not pay me my due; so I took of the grain, after the measure of my hire; and now thou hast paid me my due and I went to
bring back to thee that which I had hidden from thee, but found it gone, for those who had happened upon it had stolen it.' The old man was wroth,
when he heard this, and said to the merchant, 'There is no device [can cope] with ill luck! I had given thee this, but, of the sorriness of thy luck and
thy fortune, thou hast done this deed, O oppressor of thine own self! Thou deemedst I would not acquit thee thy wage; but, by Allah, nevermore
will I give thee aught.' And he drove him away from him..When the evening evened, the king summoned the vizier and bade him tell the story of
the King of Hind and his vizier. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king of august lineage, that.? ? ? ? ? Had we thy coming known,
we would for sacrifice Have poured thee out heart's blood or blackness of the eyes;.? ? ? ? ? Fair patience use, for ease still followeth after stress
And all things have their time and ordinance no less..112. Aboulhusn and his Slave-girl Taweddud ccccxxxvi.Accordingly, he made a banquet, and
stationing himself in the man's way, invited him and carried him to his house, where they sat down and ate and drank and abode in discourse.
Presently, the young man said to the other, 'I hear that thou hast with thee a slave-girl, whom thou desirest to sell.' And he answered, saying, 'By
Allah, O my lord, I have no mind to sell her!' Quoth the youth, 'I hear that she cost thee a thousand dinars, and I will give thee six hundred, to boot.'
And the other said, 'I sell her to thee [at that price].' So they fetched notaries, who drew up the contract of sale, and the young man counted out to
the girl's master half the purchase money, saying, 'Let her be with thee till I complete to thee the rest of the price and take my slave-girl.' The other
consented to this and took of him a bond for the rest of the money, and the girl abode with her master, on deposit..The merchant believed her and
she took leave of him and went away, leaving in his heart a thousand regrets, for that the love of her had gotten possession of him and he knew not
how he should win to her; wherefore he abode enamoured, love-distraught, unknowing if he were alive or dead. As soon as she was gone, he shut
his shop and going up to the Court, went in to the Chief Cadi and saluted him. The magistrate returned his salutation and entreated him with honour
and seated him by his side. Then said Alaeddin to him, "I come to thee, a suitor, seeking thine alliance and desiring the hand of thy noble
daughter." "O my lord merchant," answered the Cadi, "indeed my daughter beseemeth not the like of thee, neither sorteth she with the goodliness of
thy youth and the pleasantness of thy composition and the sweetness of thy discourse;" but Alaeddin rejoined, saying, "This talk behoveth thee not,
neither is it seemly in thee; if I be content with her, how should this irk thee?" So they came to an accord and concluded the treaty of marriage at a
dower precedent of five purses (257) paid down then and there and a dower contingent of fifteen purses, (258) so it might be uneath unto him to put
her away, forasmuch as her father had given him fair warning, but he would not be warned..Quoth Jesus (on whom be peace!), 'Had these dealt
prudently, they had taken thought for themselves; but they neglected the issues of events; for that whoso acteth prudently is safe and conquereth,
(252) and whoso neglecteth precaution perisheth and repenteth.' Nor," added the vizier," is this more extraordinary nor goodlier than the story of
the king, whose kingdom was restored to him and his wealth, after he had become poor, possessing not a single dirhem.".When it was the third day,
the third vizier came in to the king and said to him, "O king, delay not the affair of this youth, for that his deed hath caused us fall into the mouths
of the folk, and it behoveth that thou slay him presently, so the talk may be estopped from us and it be not said, 'The king saw on his bed a man
with his wife and spared him.'"* The king was chagrined by this speech and bade bring the youth. So they brought him in shackles, and indeed the
king's anger was roused against him by the speech of the vizier and he was troubled; so he said to him, "O base of origin, thou hast dishonoured us
and marred our repute, and needs must I do away thy life from the world." Quoth the youth, "O king, make use of patience in all thine affairs, so
wilt thou attain thy desire, for that God the Most High hath appointed the issue of patience [to be] in abounding good, and indeed by patience Abou
Sabir ascended from the pit and sat down upon the throne." "Who was Abou Sabir," asked the king, "and what is his story?" And the youth
answered, saying, "O king,.? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop of Honey dlxxxii.? ? ? ? ? r. Prince Behram of Persia and the Princess Ed Detma dccccxciv.? ? ? ?
? How often, too, hath gladness come to light Whence nought but dole thou didst anticipate!
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